#### UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

#### FORM S-1

**REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933** 

CUE BIOPHARMA, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

2834 (Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number) 47-3324577 (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

21 Erie Street Cambridge, MA 02139 (617) 949-2680

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of registrant's principal executive offices)

Daniel R. Passeri Chief Executive Officer Cue Biopharma, Inc. 21 Erie Street Cambridge, MA 02139 (617) 949-2680 (Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Copies to:

Mark R. Busch K&L Gates LLP 214 North Tryon St., 47th Floor Charlotte, North Carolina 28202 Telephone: (704) 331-7440 Fax: (704) 353-3694

From time to time after the effective date of this Registration Statement.

(Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public)

If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933 check the following box.

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.  $\Box$ 

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act (check one):

Large accelerated filer $\Box$	Accelerated filer $\Box$
Non-accelerated filer 🗵	Smaller reporting company $\Box$
(Do not check if a smaller reporting company)	Emerging growth company 🗵

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 7(a)(2)(B) of the Securities Act.

#### CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

Title of Each Class of Securities to be Registered	Amount To Be Registered	Proposed Maximum Offering Price Per Share (1)		Proposed Maximum Aggregate Offering Price <sup>(1)</sup>	Amount of Registration Fee	
Common Stock(2)	671,572	\$	13.45	\$ 9,029,286	\$	1,125
Total	671,572	\$	13.45	\$ 9,029,286	\$	1,125

(1) Estimated solely for the purpose of calculating the amount of the registration fee pursuant to Rule 457(c) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.
 (2) Pursuant to Rule 416 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, there is also being registered hereby such indeterminate number of additional shares of common stock of the registrant as may be issued or issuable because of stock splits, stock dividends, stock distributions, and similar transactions.

The registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the registrant shall file a further amendment, which specifically states that this Registration Statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or until this Registration Statement shall become effective on such date as the Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. The selling stockholder may not sell these securities until the Registration Statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and the selling stockholder is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any state where the offer or sale is not permitted.

# PRELIMINARY PROSPECTUS SUBJECT TO COMPLETION, DATED JUNE 21, 2018



# CUE BIOPHARMA, INC.

## 671,572 Shares of Common Stock

This prospectus relates to 671,572 shares of common stock of Cue Biopharma, Inc. for the sale from time to time by the Albert Einstein College of Medicine, Inc. ("Einstein"), including its transferees, pledgees, donees or successors. The number of shares Einstein may sell consists of 671,572 shares of common stock that are currently issued and outstanding. You can find detailed information on Einstein and the transaction in which it acquired our securities in the section entitled "Selling Stockholders" beginning on page 6 of this prospectus.

The selling stockholders may sell their shares of common stock from time to time at market prices prevailing at the time of sale, at prices related to the prevailing market price, or at privately negotiated prices. We will not receive any proceeds from the sale of common stock by the selling stockholders. We have agreed to bear all of the expenses incurred in connection with the registration of the common stock. The selling stockholders will pay or assume brokerage commission and similar charges, if any, incurred in the sale of the common stock.

Our common stock is traded on the Nasdaq Capital Market under the trading symbol CUE. On June 15, 2018, the closing price of our common stock was \$13.25 per share.

We are an "emerging growth company" as that term is used in the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act of 2012 and, as such, have elected to comply with certain reduced public company reporting requirements for this prospectus and future filings.

You should read this prospectus, together with additional information described under the headings "Incorporation of Certain Information by Reference" and "Where You Can Find More Information", carefully before you invest in any of our securities.

Investing in our common stock involves a high degree of risk. See "<u>Risk Factors</u>" beginning on page 4 for a discussion of information that should be considered in connection with an investment in our securities.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

This prospectus is dated , 2018.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
PROSPECTUS SUMMARY	1
THE OFFERING	3
RISK FACTORS	4
SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS AND OTHER INFORMATION CONTAINED IN	
THIS PROSPECTUS	4
USE OF PROCEEDS	6
DETERMINATION OF OFFERING PRICE	6
SELLING STOCKHOLDERS	6
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	7
DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK	10
LEGAL MATTERS	15
EXPERTS	15
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	15
DISCLOSURE OF COMMISSION POSITION ON INDEMNIFICATION FOR SECURITIES ACT LIABILITIES	15
INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN INFORMATION BY REFERENCE	16

Unless otherwise stated or the context otherwise requires, the terms "Cue Biopharma," "we," "us," "our" and the "Company" refer to Cue Biopharma, Inc.

You should rely only on the information contained in this prospectus. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with additional or different information. The information contained in this prospectus is accurate only as of the date on the front cover of this prospectus, regardless of the time of delivery of this prospectus or of any sale of our common stock.

No dealer, salesperson or any other person is authorized in connection with this offering to give any information or make any representations about us, the securities offered hereby or any matter discussed in this prospectus, other than those contained in this prospectus and, if given or made, the information or representations must not be relied upon as having been authorized by us. This prospectus does not constitute an offer to sell or a solicitation of an offer to buy any security other than the securities offered by this prospectus, or an offer to sell or a solicitation of an offer to buy any securities by anyone in any circumstance in which the offer or solicitation is not authorized or is unlawful.

i

# PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

This summary highlights selected information contained elsewhere in this prospectus and does not contain all of the information that you need to consider in making your investment decision. You should carefully read this entire prospectus, as well as the information to which we refer you, before deciding whether to invest in our common stock. You should pay special attention to the "Risk Factors" section of this prospectus to determine whether an investment in our common stock is appropriate for you.

The registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, including the exhibits and any schedules thereto, contains additional relevant information about us and our securities. With respect to the statements contained in this prospectus regarding the contents of any agreement or any other document, in each instance, the statement is qualified in all respects by the complete text of the agreement or document, a copy of which has been filed or incorporated by reference as an exhibit to the registration statement.

# About Cue Biopharma, Inc.

We are an innovative biopharmaceutical company developing a novel and proprietary class of biologic drugs for the selective modulation of the human immune system to treat a broad range of cancers and autoimmune disorders. We believe our innovative CUE Biologics<sup>™</sup> platform approach to selectively modulate disease relevant T cells provides a transformative solution to the challenges facing prevailing immunotherapeutics. By directly engaging and modulating disease relevant T cells in the patient's body via an injectable drug, we believe our biologic drug candidates will be able to realize the true potential of immune modulation. Through our proprietary CUE Biologics<sup>™</sup> platform, we believe we are uniquely positioned to become a prominent and leading player in immunotherapy, immuno-oncology and autoimmune disease. While currently in preclinical development, our proprietary platform is intended to allow us to efficiently design and develop drug candidates that specifically and selectively engage disease relevant T cells for therapeutic affect, while minimizing or eliminating unwanted side effects. We have been aggressively seeking patent protection for our pioneering innovations and, combined with a license agreement with the Albert Einstein College of Medicine ("Einstein"), continue to build a robust intellectual property portfolio. This portfolio includes our core technology platform for the engineering of biologics to selectively control T cell activity, which we call CUE Biologics<sup>™</sup>, a growing portfolio of precision immuno-modulatory drug candidates, and two supporting technologies we call MOD<sup>™</sup> and viraTope<sup>™</sup> that enable the discovery of costimulatory signaling molecules (ligands) and T cell targeting peptides, respectively.

#### Status as an Emerging Growth Company

We are an "emerging growth company" as that term is defined in the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act of 2012 (the "JOBS Act"). Section 102(b)(1) of the JOBS Act exempts emerging growth companies from being required to comply with new or revised financial accounting standards until private companies (*i.e.*, those that have not had a registration statement declared effective under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), or do not have a class of securities registered under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act")) are required to comply with such new or revised financial accounting standards. The JOBS Act also provides that an emerging growth company can elect to opt out of the extended transition period provided by Section 102(b)(1) of the JOBS Act and comply with the requirements that apply to non-emerging growth companies, but any such election to opt out is irrevocable. We have irrevocably elected to opt out of this extended transition period provided by Section 102(b)(1) of the JOBS Act. Even though we have elected to opt out of the extended transition period, we may still take advantage of all of the other provisions of the JOBS Act, which include, but are not limited to, not being required to comply with the

auditor attestation requirements of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, the reduced disclosure obligations regarding executive compensation in our periodic reports and proxy statements and the exemptions from the requirements of holding a nonbinding advisory vote on executive compensation and stockholder approval of any golden parachute payments not previously approved.

# **General Company Information**

We were incorporated as Imagen Biopharma, Inc. in Delaware on December 31, 2014. In October 2016, we changed our name to Cue Biopharma, Inc. The address of our corporate headquarters is 21 Erie Street, Cambridge, Massachusetts 02139 and our telephone number is (617) 949-2680. Our website can be accessed at www.cuebiopharma.com. The information contained on, or that may be obtained from, our website is not, and shall not be deemed to be, a part of this prospectus.

# THE OFFERING

This prospectus relates to the resale by Einstein, including its transferees, pledgees, donees and successors, of up to 671,572 shares of common stock. Such shares were issued to Einstein pursuant to the Amended and Restated License Agreement dated as of July 31, 2017 by and between us and Einstein (the "Einstein License Agreement"). In the Einstein License Agreement we agreed to use our best efforts to file a registration statement covering the resale of the 671,572 shares as soon as practicable, but no later than 180 calendar days, from the date of our initial public offering, which occurred on December 27, 2017.

All the shares covered by this prospectus, when sold, will be sold by the selling stockholders. The selling stockholders may sell the shares from time to time at market prices prevailing at the time of sale, at prices related to the prevailing market price, or at privately negotiated prices. We will not receive any proceeds from the sale of shares by the selling stockholders.

# **RISK FACTORS**

You should carefully consider all of the information set forth in this prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference herein, unless expressly provided otherwise, and in particular the risk factors described in "Item 1A - Risk Factors" contained in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2017. The risks described in any document incorporated by reference are not the only ones we have, but are considered to be the most material. Additional risks of which we are not presently aware or that we currently believe are immaterial may also harm our business and results of operations. If any of these risks actually occur, our business, financial condition and results of operations would likely suffer. In that case, the market price of the Common Stock could decline, and you may lose part or all of your investment in our company.

# SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS AND OTHER INFORMATION CONTAINED IN THIS PROSPECTUS

Certain information set forth in this prospectus or incorporated by reference herein may contain forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, that are intended to be covered by the "safe harbor" created by those sections. Forward-looking statements, which are based on certain assumptions and describe our future plans, strategies and expectations, can generally be identified by the use of forward-looking terms such as "believe," "expect," "may," "will," "should," "could," "seek," "intend," "plan," "goal," "project," "estimate," "anticipate," "strategy", "future", "likely" or other comparable terms and references to future periods. All statements other than statements of historical facts included in this prospectus or incorporated by reference herein regarding our strategies, prospects, financial condition, operations, costs, plans and objectives are forward-looking statements. Examples of forward-looking statements include, among others, statements we make regarding: anticipated results of our drug development efforts, including study results, our expectations regarding regulatory developments and expected future operating results.

Forward-looking statements are neither historical facts nor assurances of future performance. Instead, they are based only on our current beliefs, expectations and assumptions regarding the future of our business, future plans and strategies, projections, anticipated events and trends, the economy and other future conditions. Because forward-looking statements relate to the future, they are subject to inherent uncertainties, risks and changes in circumstances that are difficult to predict and many of which are outside of our control. Our actual results and financial condition may differ materially from those indicated in the forward-looking statements. Therefore, you should not rely on any of these forward-looking statements. Important factors that could cause our actual results and financial condition to differ materially from those indicated in the following:

- our limited operating history, limited cash and a history of losses;
- our ability to secure required Food and Drug Administration ("FDA") or other governmental approvals for our product candidates and the breadth of any approved indication;
- negative or inconclusive results from our clinical studies or serious and unexpected drug-related side effects or other safety issues experienced by participants in our clinical trials;
- delays and changes in regulatory requirements, policy and guidelines including potential delays in submitting required regulatory applications to the FDA;

- our reliance on licensors, collaborations and strategic alliances;
- · our ability to obtain adequate financing to fund our business operations in the future; and
- the other risks and uncertainties described in Part I, Item 1A, Risk Factors of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2017 incorporated by reference herein. There have been no material changes to such risk factors as at the date of this prospectus.

Therefore, you should not rely on any of these forward-looking statements. We urge you to consider those risks and uncertainties in evaluating our forward-looking statements. All subsequent written and oral forward-looking statements attributable to us or to persons acting on our behalf are expressly qualified in their entirety by the applicable cautionary statements. We further caution readers not to place undue reliance upon any such forward-looking statements, which speak only as of the date made. Except as otherwise required by the federal securities laws, we undertake no obligation to publicly update any forward-looking statement, whether written or oral, that may be made from time to time, whether as a result of new information, future developments or otherwise.

# **USE OF PROCEEDS**

We are filing the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part to permit the selling stockholders to resell the shares of common stock covered by this prospectus. We will not receive any proceeds from the sale of our common stock by the selling stockholders.

# **DETERMINATION OF OFFERING PRICE**

The selling stockholders will determine at what price they may sell the shares of common stock offered by this prospectus, and such sales may be made at market prices prevailing at the time of sale, at prices related to the prevailing market price, or at privately negotiated prices.

## SELLING STOCKHOLDERS

We and Einstein entered into an Amended and Restated License Agreement dated as of July 31, 2017. In the Einstein License Agreement we agreed to use our best efforts to file a registration statement covering the resale of the 671,572 shares no later than 180 days after the consummation of our initial public offering, which occurred on December 27, 2017.

This prospectus covers the resale of such 671,572 shares of common stock held by Einstein (or hereafter may be held by Einstein's transferees, pledgees, donees or successors).

The following table sets forth certain information regarding Einstein and the shares of common stock beneficially owned by them, which information is available to us as of June 21, 2018. Einstein may offer the shares under this prospectus from time to time and may elect to sell some, all or none of its shares. As a result, we cannot estimate the number of shares of common stock that Einstein will beneficially own after the termination of sales under this prospectus. However, for the purpose of the table below, we have assumed that, after the completion of the offering, none of the shares covered by this prospectus will be held by Einstein. In addition, Einstein may have sold, transferred or otherwise disposed of all or a portion of its shares of common stock since the date on which Einstein provided information for this table. We have not made independent inquiries about this. We are relying on written communications from Einstein to notify us of any changes in their beneficial ownership after the date Einstein originally provided this information. For further information see the section of this prospectus entitled "Plan of Distribution" beginning on page 7.

	# of Shares Beneficially Owned Before	# of Shares	# of Shares Beneficially Owned After	% of Shares Beneficially Owned After
Selling Stockholder	Offering	Offered	Offering	Offering
Albert Einstein College of Medicine,	671,572	671,572		%
Inc				

# PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We are registering the 671,572 shares of common stock previously issued to Einstein to permit the resale of these shares of common stock by Einstein and its transferees, donees, pledgees or other successors in interest from time to time after the date of this prospectus. We will not receive any of the proceeds from the sale by the selling stockholders of the shares of common stock. We will bear all fees and expenses incident to our obligation to register the shares of common stock.

The selling stockholders may sell all or a portion of the shares of common stock beneficially owned by them and offered hereby from time to time directly or through one or more underwriters, broker-dealers or agents. If the shares of common stock are sold through underwriters or broker-dealers, the selling stockholders will be responsible for underwriting discounts or commissions or agent's commissions. The shares of common stock may be sold in one or more transactions at fixed prices, at prevailing market prices at the time of the sale, at varying prices determined at the time of sale, or at negotiated prices. The selling stockholders will act independently of us in making decisions with respect to the timing, manner and size of each sale. These sales may involve cross trades or block transactions. These sales may be effected in transactions:

- on any national securities exchange or quotation service on which the securities may be listed or quoted at the time of sale;
- in the over-the-counter market;
- in transactions otherwise than on these exchanges or systems or in the over-the-counter market;
- through the writing of options, whether such options are listed on an options exchange or otherwise;
- ordinary brokerage transactions and transactions in which the broker-dealer solicits purchasers;
- block trades in which the broker-dealer will attempt to sell the shares as agent but may position and resell a portion of the block
  as principal to facilitate the transaction;
- purchases by a broker-dealer as principal and resale by the broker-dealer for its account;
- an exchange distribution in accordance with the rules of the applicable exchange;
- privately negotiated transactions;
- short sales;
- through the distribution of the common stock by any selling stockholders to its partners, members or stockholders;
- through one or more underwritten offerings on a firm commitment or best efforts basis;
- broker-dealers may agree with the selling stockholders to sell a specified number of such shares at a stipulated price per share;
- a combination of any such methods of sale; and
- any other method permitted pursuant to applicable law.

The selling stockholders may also sell shares pursuant to Rule 144 under the Securities Act, or any other exemption from registration, if available, rather than under this prospectus.

If the selling stockholders effect such transactions by selling shares of common stock to or through underwriters, broker-dealers or agents, such underwriters, broker-dealers or agents may receive commissions in the form of discounts, concessions or commissions from the selling stockholders or commissions from purchasers of the shares of common stock for whom they may act as agent or to whom they may sell as principal (which discounts, concessions or commissions as to particular underwriters, broker-dealers or agents may be in excess of those customary in the types of transactions involved). In connection with sales of the shares of common stock or otherwise, the selling stockholders may enter into hedging transactions with broker-dealers, which may in turn engage in

short sales of the shares of common stock in the course of hedging in positions they assume. The selling stockholders may also sell shares of common stock short and deliver shares of common stock covered by this prospectus to close out short positions and to return borrowed shares in connection with such short sales. The selling stockholders may also loan or pledge shares of common stock to broker-dealers that in turn may sell such shares.

The selling stockholders may pledge or grant a security interest in some or all of the shares of common stock owned by them and, if they default in the performance of their secured obligations, the pledgees or secured parties may offer and sell the shares of common stock from time to time pursuant to this prospectus or any amendment to this prospectus under Rule 424(b)(3) or other applicable provision of the Securities Act amending, if necessary, the list of selling stockholders to include the pledgee, transferee or other successors in interest as selling stockholders under this prospectus.

The selling stockholders and any broker-dealer participating in the distribution of the shares of common stock may be deemed to be "underwriters" within the meaning of the Securities Act, and any commission paid, or any discounts or concessions allowed to, any such broker-dealer may be deemed to be underwriting commissions or discounts under the Securities Act. At the time a particular offering of the shares of common stock is made, a prospectus supplement, if required, will be distributed which will set forth the aggregate amount of shares of common stock being offered and the terms of the offering, including the name or names of any broker-dealers or agents, any discounts, commissions and other terms constituting compensation from the selling stockholders and any discounts, commissions or concessions allowed or reallowed or paid to broker-dealers. The selling stockholders may indemnify any broker-dealer that participates in transactions involving the sale of the shares of common stock against certain liabilities, including liabilities arising under the Securities Act.

Under the securities laws of some states, the shares of common stock may be sold in such states only through registered or licensed brokers or dealers. In addition, in some states the shares of common stock may not be sold unless such shares have been registered or qualified for sale in such state or an exemption from registration or qualification is available and is complied with.

There can be no assurance that any selling stockholder will sell any or all of the shares of common stock registered pursuant to the registration statement, of which this prospectus forms a part.

The selling stockholders and any other person participating in such distribution will be subject to applicable provisions of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder, including, without limitation, Regulation M of the Exchange Act, which may limit the timing of purchases and sales of any of the shares of common stock by the selling stockholders and any other participating person. Regulation M may also restrict the ability of any person engaged in the distribution of the shares of common stock to engage in market-making activities with respect to the shares of common stock. All of the foregoing may affect the marketability of the shares of common stock and the ability of any person or entity to engage in market-making activities with respect to the shares of common stock.

We will pay all expenses of the registration of the shares of common stock pursuant to the registration rights agreement, including, without limitation, SEC filing fees and expenses of compliance with state securities or "Blue Sky" laws; provided, however, that a selling stockholder will pay all underwriting discounts and selling commissions, if any. We will indemnify the selling stockholders against liabilities, including some liabilities under the Securities Act, in accordance with the registration rights agreement, or the selling stockholders will be entitled to contribution. We may be indemnified by the selling stockholders against civil liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, that may arise from any written information furnished to us by the selling stockholder specifically for use in this prospectus, in accordance with the registration.

Once sold under the registration statement, of which this prospectus forms a part, the shares of common stock will be freely tradable in the hands of persons other than our affiliates.

The 671,572 shares of common stock previously issued to Einstein will be available for sale in the public market following the expiration of the 12-month lock-up agreed to by Einstein (the "Einstein Lock-Up"), which expires on December 14, 2018. Under the Einstein Lock-Up, the selling stockholders agreed that they will not sell, contract to sell, grant any option for the sale or otherwise dispose of any of our equity securities, or any securities convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for our equity securities, without the prior written consent of MDB Capital Group, LLC ("MDB"). Under the Einstein License Agreement, Einstein also agreed to abide by the volume limitations applicable to an "affiliate" under Rule 144 of the Securities Act, unless we or MDB agree otherwise.

In general, under Rule 144, as currently in effect, an "affiliate" or persons selling shares on behalf of an "affiliate" would be entitled to sell, within any three-month period, a number of shares that does not exceed the greater of:

- 1% of the number of shares of common stock then outstanding; or
- the average weekly trading volume of the common stock during the four calendar weeks preceding the filing of a notice on Form 144 with respect to such sale.

The shares of common stock issued to the selling stockholders are subject to certain registration rights, as described below in the "Description of Capital Stock" section of this prospectus.

# DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

The following is a brief description of our capital stock. This summary does not purport to be complete in all respects. This description is subject to and qualified entirely by the terms of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation (the "Certificate of Incorporation"), and our amended and restated bylaws (the "Bylaws"), copies of which have been filed with the SEC and are also available upon request from us.

# **Authorized Capitalization**

We have 60,000,000 shares of capital stock authorized under our Certificate of Incorporation, consisting of 50,000,000 shares of common stock with a par value of \$0.001 per share and 10,000,000 shares of preferred stock with a par value of \$0.001 per share. As of March 31, 2018, we had 20,130,766 shares of common stock outstanding and no shares of preferred stock outstanding. Our authorized but unissued shares of common stock and preferred stock are available for issuance without further action by our stockholders, unless such action is required by applicable law or the rules of any stock exchange or automated quotation system on which our securities may be listed or traded in the future.

#### **Common Stock**

Holders of our common stock are entitled to such dividends as may be declared by our board of directors out of funds legally available for such purpose. The shares of common stock are neither redeemable nor convertible. Holders of common stock have no preemptive or subscription rights to purchase any of our securities.

Each holder of our common stock is entitled to one vote for each such share outstanding in the holder's name. No holder of common stock is entitled to cumulate votes in voting for directors.

In the event of our liquidation, dissolution or winding up, the holders of our common stock are entitled to receive pro rata our assets, which are legally available for distribution, after payments of all debts and other liabilities. All of the outstanding shares of our common stock are fully paid and non-assessable. The shares of common stock offered by this prospectus will also be fully paid and non-assessable.

#### **Stock Options and Warrants**

As of March 31, 2018, we had reserved the following shares of common stock for issuance pursuant to stock options, warrants and equity plans:

- 2,757,221 shares of our common stock reserved for issuance under stock option agreements issued pursuant to our 2016 Omnibus Incentive Plan and 2016 Non-Employee Equity Incentive Plan at a weighted average exercise price of \$4.18 per share;
- 1,252,441 shares of common stock reserved for issuance under outstanding warrants at a weighted average exercise price of \$7.40 per share;
- 2,301,550 shares of our common stock reserved for future issuance under our 2016 Omnibus Incentive Plan; and
- 130,000 shares of our common stock reserved for future issuance under our 2016 Non-Employee Equity Incentive Plan.

# Stock Incentive Plan and Other Employment Related Options

We have adopted the 2016 Omnibus Incentive Plan (the "Omnibus Plan") and the 2016 Non-Employee Equity Incentive Plan (the "Non-Employee Plan"), which provide for the grant of incentive stock options and non-qualified stock options to purchase shares of our common stock, restricted stock and restricted stock units, performance awards and other share-based awards. The purpose of the plans is to enhance the Company's ability to attract and retain highly qualified officers, non-employee directors, key employees and consultants, and to motivate such persons to serve the Company and to expend maximum effort to improve the business results and earnings of the Company, by providing to such persons an opportunity to acquire or increase a direct proprietary interest in the operations and future success of the Company.

In August 2017, our board of directors approved an amendment and restatement of the Omnibus Plan. As of March 31, 2018 we had reserved 2,301,550 shares of common stock under the Omnibus Plan and 130,000 shares of our common stock under the Non-Employee Plan. The Omnibus Plan, as amended and restated, provides that on the first day of each fiscal year of the Company during the period beginning in fiscal year 2018 and ending on the second day of fiscal year 2027, the number of shares of common stock authorized to be issued under the Omnibus Plan shall be increased by an amount equal to the lesser of (i) the number of shares necessary such that the aggregate number of shares available to be issued under the Omnibus Plan equals 20.0% of the number of fully-diluted outstanding shares on such date (assuming the conversion of all outstanding shares of preferred stock and other outstanding convertible securities and exercise of all outstanding options and warrants to purchase shares) and (ii) an amount determined by our board of directors.

All officers, directors and employees and certain consultants to our company are eligible to participate under the plan. The plans provide that options may not be granted at an exercise price less than the fair market value of our common shares on the date of grant. The plan is administered by the board of directors or a committee thereof, which currently is the Compensation Committee. The board of directors and the committee have the discretion to determine the nature of the awards and the number of shares subject to an award, the exercise price, vesting provisions, and the term of the award. Awards under the plans are intended to be exempt from Section 16 of the Exchange Act, and will be administered to achieve this objective.

As of March 31, 2018, under the Omnibus Plan we had granted options to purchase an aggregate of 2,387,221 shares of our common stock at a weighted average exercise price of \$4.11 per share and had available for future grants 2,301,550 shares. As of March 31, 2018, under the Non-Employee Plan we had granted options to purchase an aggregate of 370,000 shares of our common stock at a weighted average exercise price of \$4.65 per share and had available for future grants 130,000 shares.

# **Registration Rights**

Under the terms of a registration rights agreement dated as of June 15, 2015 among us and the holders of securities issued in the June 2015 private placement, as supplemented by a joinder and amendment to registration rights agreement, dated as of December 22, 2016, among us and the holders of securities issued in the December 2016 private placement (the "Registration Rights Agreement"), the holders of 7,357,054 shares of our common stock, including those issuable upon the exercise of outstanding warrants issued to private placement agent MDB Capital Group, LLC ("MDB"), are entitled to rights with respect to the registration of these securities under the Securities Act. The holders of securities issued in the June 2015 private placement and the December 2016 private placement are referred to, collectively, as the "Private Placement Holders".

Pursuant to the Registration Rights Agreement, beginning 180 days after the date of our initial public offering, if we register any of our securities, the Private Placement Holders will be entitled to include in the registration their shares that are subject to the Registration Rights Agreement. Additionally, Private Placement Holders who collectively hold more than 50% of the shares subject to the Registration Rights Agreement have a one-time right to demand that we register for resale their shares that are subject to the Registration Rights Agreement. MDB, one of the Private Placement Holders, also has a one-time right under the Registration Rights Agreement to demand that we register for resale its shares that are subject to the registration rights agreement.

The rights under the Registration Rights Agreement are subject to certain cutback provisions and customary suspension provisions. We have agreed to pay all registration expenses (excluding underwriting fees, discounts and selling commissions) under the Registration Rights Agreement.

## **Preferred Stock**

Our board of directors has the authority, without further action by the stockholders, to issue up to 10,000,000 shares of preferred stock in one or more series and to fix the designations, powers, rights, preferences, qualifications, limitations and restrictions thereof. These designations, powers, rights and preferences could include voting rights, dividend rights, dissolution rights, conversion rights, exchange rights, redemption rights, liquidation preferences, and the number of shares constituting any series or the designation of such series, any or all of which may be greater than the rights of common stock. The issuance of preferred stock could adversely affect the voting power of holders of common stock and the likelihood that such holders will receive dividend payments and payments upon liquidation. In addition, the issuance of preferred stock could have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing change in our control or other corporate action. No shares of preferred stock are outstanding, and we have no present plan to issue any shares of preferred stock.

#### **Anti-Takeover Provisions**

The provisions of Delaware law, our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws could have the effect of delaying, deferring or discouraging another person from acquiring control of our company. These provisions, which are summarized below, may have the effect of discouraging takeover bids. They are also designed, in part, to encourage persons seeking to acquire control of us to negotiate first with our board of directors. We believe that the benefits of increased protection of our potential ability to negotiate with an unfriendly or unsolicited acquirer outweigh the disadvantages of discouraging a proposal to acquire us because negotiation of these proposals could result in an improvement of their terms.

#### **Delaware Law**

We are subject to Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, an anti-takeover law. In general, Section 203 prohibits a Delaware corporation from engaging in any business combination (as defined below) with any interested stockholder (as defined below) for a period of three years following the date that the stockholder became an interested stockholder, unless:

- prior to that date, the board of directors of the corporation approved either the business combination or the transaction that resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder;
- upon consummation of the transaction that resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder, the interested stockholder owned at least 85% of the voting stock of the corporation outstanding at the time the transaction commenced, excluding for purposes of

determining the number of shares of voting stock outstanding (but not the voting stock owned by the interested stockholder) those shares owned by persons who are directors and officers and by excluding employee stock plans in which employee participants do not have the right to determine confidentially whether shares held subject to the plan will be tendered in a tender or exchange offer; or

• on or subsequent to that date, the business combination is approved by the board of directors of the corporation and authorized at an annual or special meeting of stockholders, and not by written consent, by the affirmative vote of at least 662/3% of the outstanding voting stock that is not owned by the interested stockholder.

In general, Section 203 defines "business combination" to include the following:

- · any merger or consolidation involving the corporation and the interested stockholder;
- any sale, lease, exchange, mortgage, transfer, pledge or other disposition of 10% or more of the assets of the corporation involving the interested stockholder;
- subject to certain exceptions, any transaction that results in the issuance or transfer by the corporation of any stock of the corporation to the interested stockholder;
- subject to limited exceptions, any transaction involving the corporation that has the effect of increasing the proportionate share
  of the stock of any class or series of the corporation beneficially owned by the interested stockholder; or
- the receipt by the interested stockholder of the benefit of any loans, advances, guarantees, pledges or other financial benefits provided by or through the corporation.

In general, Section 203 defines an interested stockholder as any entity or person beneficially owning 15% or more of the outstanding voting stock of the corporation, or who beneficially owns 15% or more of the outstanding voting stock of the corporation at any time within a three-year period immediately prior to the date of determining whether such person is an interested stockholder, and any entity or person affiliated with or controlling or controlled by any of these entities or persons.

## **Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaw Provisions**

Our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation ("Certificate of Incorporation") and our Amended and Restated Bylaws ("Bylaws") include a number of provisions that could deter hostile takeovers or delay or prevent changes in control of our Company. Certain of these provisions are summarized in the following paragraphs.

*Effects of authorized but unissued common stock.* One of the effects of the existence of authorized but unissued common stock may be to enable our board of directors to make more difficult or to discourage an attempt to obtain control of our Company by means of a merger, tender offer, proxy contest or otherwise, and thereby to protect the continuity of management. If, in the due exercise of its fiduciary obligations, the board of directors were to determine that a takeover proposal was not in our best interest, such shares could be issued by the board of directors without stockholder approval in one or more transactions that might prevent or render more difficult or costly the completion of the takeover transaction by diluting the voting or other rights of the proposed acquirer or insurgent stockholder group, by putting a substantial voting block in institutional or other hands that might undertake to support the position of the incumbent board of directors, by effecting an acquisition that might complicate or preclude the takeover, or otherwise.

*Cumulative Voting.* Our Certificate of Incorporation does not provide for cumulative voting in the election of directors, which would allow holders of less than a majority of the stock to elect some directors.

*Director Vacancies.* Our Certificate of Incorporation provides that all vacancies may be filled only by the affirmative vote of a majority of directors then in office, even if less than a quorum.

Stockholder Action; Special Meeting of Stockholders. Our Bylaws provide that stockholders may act by written consent. However, stockholders pursuing an action by written consent will be required to comply with certain notice and record date requirements that are set forth in the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware. A special meeting of stockholders may be called by the Chairman of the board of directors, the President, the Chief Executive Officer, or a majority of the board of directors at any time and for any purpose or purposes as shall be stated in the notice of the meeting, or by request of the holders of record of at least 20% of outstanding shares of common stock. This provision could prevent stockholders from calling a special meeting because, unless certain significant stockholders were to join with them, they might not obtain the percentage necessary to request the meeting. Therefore, stockholders holding less than 20% of issued and outstanding common stock, without the assistance of management, may be unable to propose a vote on any transaction which may delay, defer or prevent a change of control, even if the transaction were in the best interests of our stockholders.

Advance Notice Requirements for Stockholder Proposals and Director Nominations. Our Bylaws establish advance notice procedures with respect to stockholder proposals and the nomination of candidates for election as director. In order for any matter to be "properly brought" before a meeting, a stockholder will have to comply with such advance notice procedures and provide us with certain information. Our Bylaws allow the presiding officer at a meeting of stockholders to adopt rules and regulations for the conduct of meetings which may have the effect of precluding the conduct of certain business at a meeting if such rules and regulations are not followed. These provisions may also defer, delay or discourage a potential acquirer from conducting a solicitation of proxies to elect the acquirer's own slate of directors or otherwise attempting to influence or obtain control of our Company.

Supermajority Voting for Amendments to Our Governing Documents. Any amendment to our Certificate of Incorporation will require the affirmative vote of at least 66 2/3% of the voting power of all shares of our capital stock then outstanding. Our Certificate of Incorporation provides that the board of directors is expressly authorized to adopt, amend or repeal our Bylaws and that our stockholders may amend our Bylaws only with the approval of at least 66 2/3% of the voting power of all shares of our capital stock then outstanding.

*Choice of Forum.* Our Certificate of Incorporation provides that, subject to certain exceptions, the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware will be the exclusive forum for any claim, including any derivative claim, (i) that is based upon a violation of a duty by a current or former director or officer or stockholder in such capacity or (ii) as to which the Delaware General Corporation Law, or any other provision of Title 8 of the Delaware Code, confers jurisdiction upon the Court of Chancery.

## Listing on the Nasdaq Capital Market

Our shares of common stock are listed on the Nasdaq Capital Market under the symbol "CUE."

## **Transfer Agent**

The name, address and telephone number of our stock transfer agent is Corporate Stock Transfer, Inc. at 3200 Cherry Creek Drive South, Suite 430, Denver, Colorado 80209.

# LEGAL MATTERS

K&L Gates LLP, with an office at Hearst Tower, 47th Floor, 214 North Tryon Street, Charlotte, North Carolina 28202, will pass upon the validity of the shares of common stock offered by this prospectus.

## **EXPERTS**

The financial statements of Cue Biopharma, Inc. as of December 31, 2017 and 2016 and for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2017 included in our annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017, which is incorporated by reference into this prospectus, have been audited by Gumbiner Savett Inc., independent registered public accounting firm. We have included these financial statements in this prospectus in reliance upon the report of Gumbiner Savett Inc., given on their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

# WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We file annual reports, quarterly reports, current reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. Our SEC filings are and will become available to the public over the Internet at the SEC's website at www.sec.gov. You may also read and copy any document we file with the SEC at its public reference room at 100 F Street N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. You can also obtain copies of the documents upon the payment of a duplicating fee to the SEC. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the operation of the public reference room.

We have filed with the SEC a registration statement on Form S-1 under the Securities Act with respect to the shares of common stock being offered by this prospectus. This prospectus is part of that registration statement. This prospectus does not contain all of the information set forth in the registration statement or the exhibits to the registration statement. For further information with respect to us and the shares we are offering pursuant to this prospectus, you should refer to the registration statement and its exhibits. Statements contained in this prospectus as to the contents of any contract, agreement or other document referred to are not necessarily complete, and you should refer to the copy of that contract or other documents filed as an exhibit to the registration statement. You may read or obtain a copy of the registration statement at the SEC's public reference room and website referred to above.

# DISCLOSURE OF COMMISSION POSITION ON INDEMNIFICATION FOR SECURITIES ACT LIABILITIES

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers or persons controlling the Company, we have been informed that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is therefore unenforceable.

## **INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN INFORMATION BY REFERENCE**

The SEC allows us to "incorporate by reference" information from other documents that we file with it, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to those documents. The information incorporated by reference is considered to be part of this prospectus. Information in this prospectus supersedes information incorporated by reference that we filed with the SEC prior to the date of this prospectus.

We incorporate by reference into this prospectus and the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part the information or documents listed below that we have filed with the SEC:

- our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017, filed with the SEC on March 29, 2018;
- our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2018, filed with the SEC on May 14, 2018;
- our Current Reports on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on January 26, 2018, April 30, 2018, June 12, 2018 and June 20, 2018;
- our Definitive Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A related to our 2018 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, filed with the SEC on April 30, 2018; and
- the description of our common stock contained in our Registration Statement on Form 8-A, filed on December 13, 2017.

All documents we file with the SEC pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act, except as to any portion of any report or documents that is not deemed filed under such provisions, (1) on or after the date of filing of the registration statement containing this prospectus and prior to the effectiveness of the registration statement and (2) on or after the date of this prospectus until the earlier of the date on which all of the securities registered hereunder have been sold or the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part has been withdrawn, shall be deemed incorporated by reference in this prospectus and to be a part of this prospectus from the date of filing of those documents.

We will furnish without charge to you, on written or oral request, a copy of any or all of the documents incorporated by reference, including exhibits to these documents. You should direct any requests for documents to Cue Biopharma, Inc., P.O. Box 390509, Cambridge, Massachusetts 02139, Telephone: (617) 949-2680. Copies of the above reports may also be accessed from our web site at www.cuebiopharma.com. We have authorized no one to provide you with any information that differs from that contained in this prospectus or incorporated by reference herein. Accordingly, you should not rely on any information that is not contained in this prospectus or incorporated by reference herein. You should not assume that the information in this prospectus is accurate as of any date other than the date of the front cover of this prospectus.

Any statement contained in a document incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference in this prospectus will be deemed modified, superseded or replaced for purposes of this prospectus to the extent that a statement contained in this prospectus modifies, supersedes or replaces such statement.

# 671,572 Shares of Common Stock



Cue Biopharma, Inc.

PROSPECTUS

# PART II

#### INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

# ITEM 13. OTHER EXPENSES OF ISSUANCE AND DISTRIBUTION

The following table sets forth the various expenses payable by us in connection with this offering. All amounts shown are estimates except the SEC registration fee.

SEC Registration Fee	\$ 1,125
Accounting Fees and Expenses	\$ 5,000
Legal Fees and Expenses	\$ 20,000
Miscellaneous	\$ 3,875
Total	\$ 30,000

#### ITEM 14. INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS

The following summary is qualified in its entirety by reference to the complete text of any statutes referred to below and the certificate of incorporation of Cue Biopharma, Inc., a Delaware corporation.

Section 145 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (the "DGCL") permits a Delaware corporation to indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (other than an action by or in the right of the corporation) by reason of the fact that the person is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by the person in connection with such action, suit or proceeding if the person acted in good faith and in a manner the person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe the person's conduct was unlawful.

In the case of an action by or in the right of the corporation, Section 145 of the DGCL permits a Delaware corporation to indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action or suit by reason of the fact that the person is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by the person in connection with such action, suit or proceeding if the person acted in good faith and in a manner the person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation and except that no indemnification shall be made in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which such person shall have been adjudged to be liable to the corporation unless and only to the extent that the Court of Chancery or the court in which such action or suit was brought shall determine upon application that, despite the adjudication of liability but in view of all the circumstances of the case, such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses that the Court of Chancery or such other court shall deem proper.

Section 145 of the DGCL also permits a Delaware corporation to purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person who is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise against any liability asserted against

such person and incurred by such person in any such capacity, or arising out of such person's status as such, whether or not the corporation would have the power to indemnify such person against such liability under Section 145 of the DGCL.

Article NINTH of our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation states that our directors shall not be personally liable to us or to our stockholders for monetary damages for any breach of fiduciary duty as a director, notwithstanding any provision of law imposing such liability. Under Section 102(b)(7) of the DGCL, the personal liability of a director to the corporation or its stockholders for monetary duty can be limited or eliminated except (i) for any breach of the director's duty of loyalty to the corporation or its stockholders; (ii) for acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law; (iii) under Section 174 of the DGCL (relating to unlawful payment of dividend or unlawful stock purchase or redemption); or (iv) for any transaction from which the director derived an improper personal benefit.

Article EIGHTH of our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation provides that we shall indemnify (and advance expenses to) our officers and directors to the full extent permitted by the DGCL.

We have directors' and officers' liability insurance insuring our directors and officers against liability for acts or omissions in their capacities as directors or officers, subject to certain exclusions. Such insurance also insures us against losses which we may incur in indemnifying our officers and directors. As permitted by the DGCL, we have entered into indemnification agreements with each of our directors and executive officers that require us to indemnify such persons against various actions including, but not limited to, third-party actions where such director or executive officer, by reason of his or her corporate status, is a party or is threatened to be made a party to an action, or by reason of anything done or not done by such director in any such capacity. We intend to indemnify directors or executive officers and for any expenses actually and reasonably incurred by such directors or executive officers in connection with such action, if such directors or executive officers and executive officers and prove officers and executive officers and executive officers and to a manner they reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the Company, and with respect to any criminal proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe their conduct was unlawful. We also intend to advance to our directors and executive officers expenses (including attorney's fees) incurred by such directors or executive officers in advance of the final disposition of any action after the receipt by the Company of a statement or statements are accompanied by an undertaking, by or on behalf of such directors or executive officers, in company such adapted that they are not entitled to be indemnified against such expenses by the Company.

The indemnification agreements also set forth certain procedures that will apply in the event of a claim for indemnification or advancement of expenses, including, among others, provisions about providing notice to the Company of any action in connection with which a director or executive officer seeks indemnification or advancement of expenses from the Company and provisions concerning the determination of entitlement to indemnification or advancement of expenses.

# ITEM 15. RECENT SALES OF UNREGISTERED SECURITIES

During the past three years, we issued the following securities without registration under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act").

#### Stock and Warrants

On December 22, 2016, we sold an aggregate of 3,282,980 shares of common stock to certain investors at an aggregate offering price of approximately \$16.4 million. We relied on the exemption provided by Rule 506 of Regulation D promulgated under the Securities Act to make the offering. As consideration for its services as placement agent, MDB received a cash commission of \$1,320,745.

On January 9, 2018, in connection with the initial public offering of our common stock and pursuant to license agreement between the Company and Albert Einstein College of Medicine ("Einstein"), we issued 671,572 shares of common stock to Einstein. We relied on the exemption provided by Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act to make the offering inasmuch that the investor was accredited and there was no form of general solicitation or general advertising relating to the offering.

#### Stock Options

Effective on March 23, 2016, we granted to certain members of our Scientific and Clinical Advisory Board, as consideration for their service on our Scientific and Clinical Advisory Board, options to purchase an aggregate of 240,729 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$2.86 per share. Each option has a term of five years and vests over three years in twelve equal guarterly installments.

Effective on March 23, 2016, we granted each of Peter Kiener, Steven McKnight and Barry Simon, our independent directors, an option to purchase 125,920 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$2.86 per share. Each option has a term of seven years and vests over five years in equal annual installments.

Effective on August 29, 2016, we granted Daniel Passeri, our President and Chief Executive Officer, an option to purchase 544,732 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$2.86 per share. The option has a term of seven years and vests over four years in eight equal semi-annual installments.

Effective on September 7, 2016, we granted to certain employees, including two of our executive officers, as consideration for their service to the Company, options to purchase an aggregate of 440,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$2.86 per share. Each option has a term of seven years and vests over four years in eight equal semi-annual installments.

Effective on November 16, 2016, we granted to certain members of our Scientific and Clinical Advisory Board, as consideration for their service on our Scientific and Clinical Advisory Board, options to purchase an aggregate of 60,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$2.86 per share. Each option has a term of seven years and vests in full on the one-year anniversary of the grant date.

Effective on March 15, 2017, we granted to certain employees, as consideration for their service to the Company, options to purchase an aggregate of 173,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$5.00 per share. Each option has a term of seven years and vests over four years in eight equal semi-annual installments.

Effective on April 17, 2017, we granted to Ken Pienta, our Chief Medical Officer, an option to purchase 150,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$5.00 per share. The option has a term of seven years and vests in annual installments over a four year period.

Effective on June 14, 2017, we granted to certain employees, as consideration for their service to the Company, options to purchase an aggregate of 220,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$5.00 per share. Each option has a term of seven years and vests over four years in eight equal semi-annual installments.

Effective on June 14, 2017, we granted to Peter Kiener, our Chairman, as consideration for his service to our board of directors, an option to purchase 60,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$5.00 per share. The option has a term of seven years and vests over five years in equal annual installments.

Effective on June 14, 2017, we granted to Ulrich Weidle, a senior scientific advisor, an option to purchase 100,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$5.00 per share. The option has a term of seven years and vests over four years in equal annual installments.

Effective on December 27, 2017, we granted to certain employees options to purchase an aggregate of 136,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$7.50 per share. Each option has a term of seven years and vests over four years in eight equal semi-annual installments.

Effective on December 27, 2017, we granted to Colin Sandercock, our Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary, under our 2016 Omnibus Incentive Plan (i) an option to purchase 150,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$7.50 per share, with a term of seven years and vesting over four years in eight equal semi-annual installments and (ii) an option to purchase 100,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$7.50 per share, with a term of seven years and vesting upon the achievement of certain performance goals.

Effective on March 16, 2018, we granted to certain employees, as consideration for their service to the Company, options to purchase an aggregate of 25,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$16.65 per share. Each option has a term of seven years and vests over four years in eight equal semi-annual installments.

On March 29, 2018 we filed a registration statement on Form S-8 which registered the issuance of the shares issuable upon exercise of these options prior to any such issuance being made.

All of the stock options described above were granted in reliance upon an available exemption from the registration requirements of the Securities Act, including those contained in Rule 701 promulgated under Section 3(b) of the Securities Act. Among other things, we relied on the fact that, under Rule 701, certain offers and sales of securities pursuant to "compensatory benefit plans" are exempt from registration. We believe that all of the options described above were issued pursuant qualifying "compensatory benefit plans".

# ITEM 16. EXHIBITS AND FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULES

(a) Exhibits

				Incorporated by Reference		
Exhibit Number	Exhibit Description	Filed Herewith	Form	Exhibit	Filing Date	Registration/ File No.
3.1	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Registrant, as currently in effect		8-K	3.1	12/27/17	001-38327
3.2	Amended and Restated Bylaws of the Registrant, as currently in effect		S-1	3.5	12/05/17	333-220550
4.1	Specimen Certificate representing shares of common stock of the Registrant		S-1	4.1	12/05/17	333-220550
4.2	Warrant to Purchase Common Stock issued to the placement agent in the Registrant's 2015 private placement offering		S-1	4.3	09/21/17	333-220550
4.3	Warrant issued to MDB Capital Group, LLC (U2017-1) dated December 27, 2017		10-K	4.3	03/29/18	001-38327
4.4	Warrant issued to Feltl and Company, Inc. (U2017-2) dated December 27, 2017		10-K	4.4	03/29/18	001-38327
4.5	Warrant issued to Paulson Investment Company LLC (U2017-3) dated December 27, 2017		10-K	4.5	03/29/18	001-38327
5.1	Opinion of K&L Gates LLP	Х				
10.1	Engagement Agreement dated April 13, 2015 between the Registrant and MDB Capital Group, LLC		S-1	10.1	09/21/17	333-220550
10.2 10.3	Form of Lock-Up Agreement Form of Securities Purchase Agreement between the Registrant and investors for an offering completed on June 15, 2015		S-1 S-1	10.2 10.3	12/05/17 09/21/17	333-220550 333-220550

-

				Incorporated by Reference		
Exhibit Number	Exhibit Description	Filed Herewith	Form	Exhibit	Filing Date	Registration/ File No.
10.4	Form of Registration Rights Agreement between the Registrant and investors for an offering completed on June 15, 2015		S-1	10.4	09/21/17	333-220550
10.5	Form of Securities Purchase Agreement between the Registrant and investors for an		S-1	10.5	09/21/17	333-220550
10.6	offering completed on December 22, 2016 Form of Joinder and Amendment to Registration Rights Agreement between the Registrant and investors for an offering		S-1	10.6	09/21/17	333-220550
10.7	completed on December 22, 2016 Executive Employment Agreement between the Registrant and Rodolfo J. Chaparro dated		S-1	10.7	09/21/17	333-220550
10.8	effective June 15, 2015† Executive Employment Agreement between the Registrant and Ronald D. Seidel dated		S-1	10.8	09/21/17	333-220550
10.9	effective June 15, 2015† Employment Agreement between the Registrant and Daniel R. Passeri dated		S-1	10.9	09/21/17	333-220550
10.10	August 29, 2016† Form of Indemnification Agreement between the Registrant and its directors and officers		S-1	10.10	09/21/17	333-220550
10.11	Amended and Restated License Agreement by and between the Registrant and Albert Einstein College of Medicine dated July 31,		S-1	10.11	12/13/17	333-220550
10.12	2017‡ Cue Biopharma, Inc. 2016 Omnibus Incentive Plan, as amended and restated†		S-1	10.13	09/21/17	333-220550
10.13	Form of stock option award under 2016 Omnibus Incentive Plant		S-1	10.14	09/21/17	333-220550

				Incorporated by Reference		erence
Exhibit Number	Exhibit Description	Filed Herewith	Form	Exhibit	Filing Date	Registration/ File No.
10.14	<u>Cue Biopharma, Inc. 2016 Non-Employee</u> Equity Incentive Plan <u>t</u>		S-1	10.15	09/21/17	333-220550
10.15	Form of stock option award under 2016 Non-Employee Equity Incentive Plant		S-1	10.16	09/21/17	333-220550
10.16	Real Estate License Agreement by and between the Registrant and Mass Innovation Labs, LLC dated July 29, 2015		S-1	10.17	09/21/17	333-220550
10.17	Amendment to Real Estate License Agreement by and between the Registrant and Mass Innovation Labs, LLC dated		S-1	10.18	09/21/17	333-220550
10.18	November 14, 2016 Second Amendment to Real Estate License Agreement by and between the Registrant and Mass Innovation Labs, LLC dated		S-1	10.19	09/21/17	333-220550
10.19	June 28, 2017 Exclusive Patent License and Research Collaboration Agreement between the Registrant and Merck Sharp & Dohme		S-1	10.21	12/05/17	333-220550
10.20	Corp. dated November 14, 2017‡ Executive Employment Agreement between the Registrant and Colin G. Sandercock dated as of November 15, 2017†		S-1	10.22	12/05/17	333-220550
10.21	Form of Irrevocable Waiver and Amendment to Securities Purchase Agreements between the Registrant and investors for offerings completed June 15, 2015 and December 22,		S-1	10.23	12/05/17	333-220550
10.22	2016 License Agreement between the Registrant and MIL 21E, LLC dated January 19, 2018		10-K	10.21	03/29/18	001-38327

				Incorpor	ated by Refe	erence
Exhibit Number	Exhibit Description	Filed Herewith	Form	Exhibit	Filing Date	Registration/ File No.
10.23	First Amendment to License Agreement between the Registrant and MIL 21E, LLC dated June 18, 2018		8-K	10.1	6/20/18	001-38327
14.1	Code of Business Conduct and Ethics		S-1/A	14.1	12/05/17	333-220550
23.1	Consent of Gumbiner Savett Inc., Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	Х				
23.2	Consent of K&L Gates LLP (included in Exhibit 5.1)	Х				
24.1	Power of Attorney (included on the signature page to this registration statement)	х				

(b) Financial Statement Schedules

All financial statement schedules are omitted because they are not applicable or the information is in the registrant's consolidated financial statements and related notes.

† Indicates management compensatory plan, contract or arrangement.

**‡** Confidential Treatment requested for certain portions of this Agreement.

## ITEM17. UNDERTAKINGS

The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:

- (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:
  - (i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;
  - (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20 percent change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement; and

- (iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement.
- (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial *bona fide* offering thereof.
- (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered that remain unsold at the termination of the offering.
- (4) That, for the purpose of determining liability of the registrant under the Securities Act to any purchaser: if the registrant is subject to Rule 430C, each prospectus filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) as part of a registration statement relating to an offering, other than registration statements relying on Rule 430B or other than prospectuses filed in reliance on Rule 430A (§ 230.430A of this chapter), shall be deemed to be part of and included in the registration statement as of the date it is first used after effectiveness. *Provided, however*, that no statement made in a registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement or made in a document incorporated or deemed incorporated by reference into the registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement will, as to a purchaser with a time of contract of sale prior to such first use, supersede or modify any statement that was made in the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or made in any such document immediately prior to such date of first use.
- (5) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

# SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the registrant has duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Cambridge, Commonwealth of Massachusetts, on this 21st day of June, 2018.

#### Cue Biopharma, Inc.

/s/ Daniel R. Passeri Daniel R. Passeri Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer)

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature appears below constitutes and appoints Daniel R. Passeri and Kerri-Ann Millar, and each of them, as his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of substitution and resubstitution, for him and in his name, place or stead, in any and all capacities, to sign any and all amendments to this registration statement (including post-effective amendments), and to sign any subsequent registration statement pursuant to Rule 462(b) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents, or their or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof. This power of attorney may be executed in counterparts.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this registration statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Dated: June 21, 2018	/s/ Daniel R. Passeri
	Daniel R. Passeri
	Chief Executive Officer and Director
	(Principal Executive Officer)
Dated: June 21, 2018	/s/ Kerri-Ann Millar
	Kerri-Ann Millar
	Vice President, Finance
	(Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)
Dated: June 21, 2018	/s/ Anthony DiGiandomenico
	Anthony DiGiandomenico, Director
Dated: June 21, 2018	/s/ Cameron Gray
	Cameron Gray, Director
Dated: June 21, 2018	/s/ Peter A. Kiener
	Peter A. Kiener, Director
Dated: June 21, 2018	/s/ Steven McKnight
	Steven McKnight, Director
Dated: June 21, 2018	/s/ Christopher Marlett
	Christopher Marlett, Director
Dated: June 21, 2018	/s/ Barry Simon
	Barry Simon, Director



Exhibit 5.1

June 21, 2018

Cue Biopharma, Inc. 21 Erie Street Cambridge, MA 02139

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have acted as special counsel to you in connection with the Registration Statement on Form S-1 (the "Registration Statement") filed on the date hereof with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act") covering 671,572 shares (the "Shares") of common stock, par value \$0.001 per share ("Common Stock"), of Cue Biopharma, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), issued by the Company to Albert Einstein College of Medicine, Inc. (the "Selling Stockholder") pursuant to that certain Amended and Restated License Agreement (the "License Agreement") dated as of July 31, 2017, by and between the Company and the Selling Stockholder. Capitalized terms used but not defined herein have the meanings ascribed to such terms in the Registration Statement.

You have requested our opinion as to the matters set forth below in connection with the Registration Statement. For purposes of rendering that opinion, we have examined: (a) the Registration Statement, (b) the Company's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as amended through the date hereof, (c) the Company's Amended and Restated Bylaws, as amended through the date hereof, (d), the License Agreement, (e) resolutions adopted by the Board of Directors of the Company relating to the Registration Statement, the License Agreement and the issuance and sale of the Shares to the Selling Stockholder pursuant to the License Agreement, and (f) a certificate of an officer of the Company, dated as of the date hereof. Other than our review of the documents listed in (a) through (f) above, we have not reviewed any other documents or made any independent investigation for the purpose of rendering this opinion.

For the purposes of this opinion letter, we have assumed that: (a) each document submitted to us is accurate and complete; (b) each such document that is an original is authentic; (c) each such document that is a copy conforms to an authentic original; (d) all signatures on each such document are genuine; and (e) the Company is and shall remain at all times a corporation duly incorporated, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the State of Delaware. We have further assumed the legal capacity of natural persons, and we have assumed that each party to the documents we have examined or relied on has the legal capacity or authority and has satisfied all legal requirements that are applicable to that party to the extent necessary to make such documents enforceable against that party. We have not verified any of those assumptions.

Our opinion set forth below is limited to the Delaware General Corporation Law ("DGCL") and reported decisions interpreting the DGCL.

K&L GATES LLP 4350 LASSITER AT NORTH HILLS AVENUE SUITE 300 POST OFFICE BOX 17047 RALEIGH NC 27619-7047 T +1 919 743 7300 F +1 919 743 7358 klgates.com Based upon and subject to the foregoing, it is our opinion that the Shares are validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable.

This opinion is expressed as of the date hereof, and we disclaim any undertaking to advise you of any subsequent changes in the facts stated or assumed herein or of any subsequent changes in applicable laws.

We hereby consent to the filing of this opinion letter with the Commission as Exhibit 5.1 to the Registration Statement. In giving such consent, we do not thereby admit that we are in the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Securities Act or the rules and regulations thereunder.

Yours truly, /s/ K&L Gates LLP K&L Gates LLP



# CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors Cue Biopharma, Inc.

We hereby consent to the use in the Prospectus constituting a part of this Registration Statement on Form S-1 of our report dated March 29, 2018, relating to the balance sheets of Cue Biopharma, Inc. (the "Company") as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, and the related statements of operations, stockholders' equity and cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2017, which is incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement.

We also consent to the reference to us under the caption "Experts" in the Prospectus.

/s/ Gumbiner Savett Inc. June 21, 2018 Santa Monica, California